
  
 
 

MAY 19, 2021 
CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL/REVISIONS 
 

  
 
 
REQUESTED REVISIONS TO THE AGENDA/PACKET: 

 
ACTION   ITEM                 REQUESTED BY 
 
Add to item D.2.  Ordinance No. 3211-2021       

• Amendment Memo     City Manager  
• Dog Park Request     City Clerk 
• Daubenspeck Information Memo   Vice Mayor Molloy 

 
 

Add to item J.1.  City Manager’s Report      City Manager 
• Airport Mid-month Report 



 
 

MEMORANDUM 
TO: Mayor Brian Gabriel and Kenai City Council 

THROUGH: Paul Ostrander, City Manager  

FROM: Terry Eubank, Finance Director  

DATE: May 17, 2021 

SUBJECT: Requested Amendment to Substitute Ordinance 3211-2021  

The purpose of this memo is to recommend an amendment to Substitute Ordinance 3211-2021. 
The substitute includes adoption of the City’s Salary Schedule and Employee Classification Plan 
with adoption of the Annual Budget for the City of Kenai, Alaska July 1, 2021 – June 30, 2022. 
Since the substitute was prepared, an error was discovered in the Recreation Center Worker 
position range within the Employee Classification Plan. The substitute, page 44 of the packet,  
and memo, page 46 of the packet, reference the range as a Range 1. However, the position was 
classified by the Human Resource Director as a Range 3. I request Council make the following 
amendment:  
 
Amend Substitute Ordinance 3211-2021 by amending Section 5 and deleting the number 
“1” as the Range for the Recreation Center Worker and replacing it with “3” 
 
Your consideration is appreciated.  
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From: Pat
To: Brian G. Gabriel, Sr.; Glenese Pettey; Victoria Askin; Jim Glendening; Henry Knackstedt; Bob Molloy; Teea Winger
Cc: Paul Ostrander; Bob Frates; Jamie Heinz; crystal.locke@myself.com; Lenamayw; Al Hull
Subject: Update on Dog Park
Date: Tuesday, May 18, 2021 4:15:45 PM

CAUTION: This email originated from outside your organization. Exercise caution when
opening attachments or clicking links, especially from unknown senders.
​Mayor Gabriel and Council,

I would like to give you an update on the Dog Park progress, as you
address your annual budget.

We have begun a very active fundraising campaign to seek funds that
will guarantee the completion of the park.

We had originally intended to seek funding from the Rasmuson
Foundation.  These funds would have been targeted to fund the largest
expense of the park, the fencing.  All the groundwork has been
accomplished with volunteer labor and in-kind services from local
contractors.  It is estimated the actual cost of this service would have
been between $15-$20,000.  You can see that volunteers have been
very dedicated to the idea of a Dog Park in Kenai.

Because, the fence is the most important part of the park, we are
requesting the council appropriate $25,000 from Daubenspeck
funding.  We will not know what our funding efforts will accomplish
until mid-winter.  The fence needs to be installed this fall!   Having the
fence completed by fall will guarantee the opening to be in spring or
early summer 2022.  This winter efforts will be to build the entrance
and exit coverings, the agility equipment materials, memorial and
required signage, trash and dog trash receptacles, tables, benches, etc.  

I am aware of the intent of the Daubenspeck legacy.  The revenue was
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to be dedicated for recreation/athletic activities.  Why would a dog park
be appropriate for this funding?  When the Daubenspeck's gifted this to
the city, it was many years ago.  Many activities, that are available
today, were not even on the horizon then.  A dog park fits right into
their intent.  It is a form of recreation for the users of the park, it is the
perfect place for handicap or senior citizens to visit, network and
exercise their dogs in a safe area off leash.  It is located at the
Daubenspeck Family Park with trails, swimming, picnic, ice skating
available and the dog area has always been park of the plan.

With the funds that come from donations, every effort will be made to
reimburse the Daubenspeck funding.  If council chooses to appropriate
funding from this source, please do not designate it towards the fencing
as we are still hoping that Home Depot will become one of our major
partner.  We will know in early fall the results of that request.  Your
funding would guarantee it's installation.

This past month, we have set up a GoFundMe account, however we
have had very little interest in this venue for fund raising.  Other ways
to donate are through check to the City of Kenai or Kenai Community
Foundation.  The dog park funding brochures are today, finished.  This
too, have been an in-kind service!  You should be receiving one at the
Wednesday meeting.

Last week, I prepared and mailed 50 letters to Industry and local
businesses.   We will have a presence in the 4th of July Parade and a
booth on the Park Strip for information.  A large stuffed black Labrador
will be raffled for children to enter the contest and the senior center is
making cookies for us to sell.  We are in the process of preparing a dog
quilt, doghouse, and other items for a raffle in the winter month.  We
are giving every effort to making this project happen through donors
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and in-kind services.  

I will be going on Sound Off when I come for my yearly visit and having
a public meeting on July 6th.  We still have requests into the Builders
Association and the Realtor Association for construction of the entrance
and exit areas.  Donation of trees/rocks, to make the big treeless area
look attractive are being requested.  Alaskan Missions have agreed to
help in the area during the month of July.  We have been notified the
Kenai Rotary Club has been awarded a $3,000 grant, which will be
available July 1.  

The City of Kenai might also consider applying for a Rasmuson Tier I
grant for the park.  If this was awarded it would solve many of the
funding problems.  

It has been a pleasure to work on this project and I will continue to give
100% of effort into seeking the funding/or services to complete this
park for Kenai.  I also would like the thank the Administration, Park and
Recreation, Kenai Chamber of Commerce, Kenai Community
Foundation, and my Two Paws on the Ground, Crystal, and Lena!  I love
the city of Kenai and continue to want what is best for its citizens and
visitors.  

We can all work together to make this happen,  please feel free to
contact me if you have questions.

We would appreciate a positive outcome of our request.

Pat Porter
Retired Mayor
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MEMORANDUM 
TO: Mayor Gabriel and Council Members 

THROUGH: Paul Ostrander, City Manager 

FROM: Terry Eubank, Finance Director 

DATE: May 19, 2021 

SUBJECT: Daubenspeck donation history and allowable use of proceeds. 

The purpose of this memo is to respond to Vice Mayor Molloy’s request to provide historical 
information regarding the donation of land and subsurface mineral rights by Harold and Rita 
Daubenspeck to the City of Kenai.  On December 12, 1980 Harold and Rita Daubenspeck 
donated, including all subsurface mineral rights, Tracts C, D & E of the Daubenspeck Property 
Subdivision, Alaska Tidelands Survey No. 98, to the City of Kenai.  Please find attached copies 
of two quit claim deeds, a letter from the Law Office of Aiken, St. Louis & Siljeg, attorneys for the 
Daubenspecks, and Resolution 80-178 accepting the donation.   
 
Pursuant to Resolution 80-178 the proceeds from oil and gas mineral rights, sales proceeds, 
royalties or rental income are to be dedicated to “athletic programs sponsored by the City of 
Kenai”.  Resolution 80-178 further states, “The distribution of such funds will be at the full and 
sole discretion of the City Council or such other City agency or city official as the City Council may 
from time to time authorize to use such funds.” 
 
I have also included a history of Daubenspeck funds and its uses since inception.  The estimated 
balance available is $631,380.14. 
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MEMORANDUM 
TO: Mayor Brian Gabriel and Kenai City Council  

THROUGH: Paul Ostrander, City Manager 

FROM: Eland Conway, Airport Manager 

DATE: May 19, 2021 

SUBJECT: Airport Mid-Month Report May 2021 

Aircraft Rescue and Firefighting Trucks (ARFF) – The two OSHKOSH ARFF vehicles are 
scheduled for delivery July 2021.  Public Works staff is scheduled to inspect equipment at the 
manufacturer’s facility on June 7, 2021. 
 
2020/2021 Sand/SRE Storage Building – This project is looking at potential delays due to material 
and labor shortages.  Pre-manufactured Building Supplier is struggling with shop drawings and 
fabrication of materials.  More information will be provided next month.  It appears unlikely this 
building will be constructed in time to store sand prior to the start of 2021 winter season. 
 
2021 Acquire Snow Removal Equipment (SRE) – FAA authorization was received to proceed with 
the purchase of a new replacement Snow Blower and Broom for runway maintenance.  Resolution 
2021-32 to go before council at the 5/19/21 meeting; a future Ordinance appropriating funds from 
the FAA will be forthcoming once grant amounts are confirmed.  Staff is looking to secure order 
now based on the long lead time of this equipment. 
 
Airport Airfield Drainage – As of April 16th, 2021, bid ready plans and specifications are at 95% 
complete.  After we receive CatEx and authorization to bid approval from the FAA, HDL will finalize 
any comments received within final bid docs in anticipation of a formal bid release in early June 
2021. 
 
Tractor & Mower – Anticipated arrival is August 2021 
 
 
Administration Report 

• Eland Conway is the new Kenai Municipal Airport Manager and will be starting May 17, 
2021. Prior to joining the City of Kenai, he was the Marketing & Communications 
Manager at Ted Stevens Anchorage International Airport (ANC). Eland’s experience 
includes 15 years in airport operations—starting at the Westchester County Airport in 
New York, the Mason City Municipal Airport in Iowa, and joining the ANC operations 
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team in 2008. From 2008 until 2018 Eland was the administrator of the ANC Airport 
Emergency Plan and directed three full-scale airport disaster exercises. He is an 
instrument rated pilot and a Certified Member of the American Association of Airport 
Executives.   
 

• Airport Manager will be out of office June 1-18, 2021.   
• FAA Airport Certification Inspection rescheduled to July 6-8 
• TSA Inspection scheduled July 26-27, 2021 
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